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October 14, 2021 
 
Natural Resources Conservation Board 
Agriculture Centre, #100, 5401-1 Avenue S 
Lethbridge, AB T1J 4V6 
Attention: Carina Weisbach 
 
Ms. Weisbach: 
 
RE: Application LA21033 
NE 22-9-22-W4 
 
With regards to the above referral Lethbridge County has the following comments: 

• The parcel is located in the Lethbridge County and Town of Coalhurst Intermunicipal 
Development Plan (IDP) Area.  Section 4.1.5 of the IDP states the following: 

o New confined feeding operations are not permitted to be established within the 
Intermunicipal Development Plan Confined Feeding Exclusion Area (map 11).  
Any existing CFO permit holders may be allowed to expand operations thin the 
designated CFO Exclusion Area if it to upgrade and modernize, demonstrating 
changes will reduce negative impacts to the rural and urban residents of the 
area, additional environmental protection will be considered, and comments 
from both the County and Town are received and considered. 

o The County has determined that the expansion meets the intent of this policy 
as long as it would also result in the decommissioning of the existing chicken 
barns located on Plan 1111584 Block 4 Lot 1 in the NW 22-9-22-W4 (as noted 
in the application).   

• The proposed expansion is within the identified Exclusion Zone as noted in the MDP.  
The MDP is superseded by the Lethbridge County and Town of Coalhurst 
Intermunicipal Development Plan as it is a higher-level statutory document as per the 
Municipal Government Act. The IDP allows for the expansion of existing CFO’s as 
noted above. 

• The Rural Urban Fringe District prohibits confined feeding operations, but as the 
operation is existing the use is grandfathered.   

• The lands within 0.5 miles of the proposed area are within the Rural Agriculture, Rural 
Urban Fringe, and Lethbridge Urban Fringe Districts. 

• The proposal, as presented, appears to meet the County’s setbacks as identified in the 
Lethbridge County Land Use Bylaw. 
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If the NRCB determines that the application meets the requirements of the Agricultural 
Operations Practices Act, please ensure that: 

• No development, including stockpiles, are permitted within 38.1 metres feet of the 
centreline of the county road right-of-way, 6.1 metres from the side and rear property 
lines, or 70 metres of the centreline of the highway (as per the County’s Land Use 
Bylaw 1404).   

• That the chicken barns located on Plan 1111584 Block 4 Lot 1 in the NW 22-9-22-W4 
be decommissioned. 

• The Minimum Distance Separation is adhered to, or the appropriate waivers obtained.  
 
If you have any questions regarding these comments, please contact me at 403-380-1580. 
 
Regards, 
 
 
_________________________________ 
Hilary Janzen, RPP, MCIP 
Supervisor of Planning and Development 
 
cc.  Ann Mitchell, CAO 

Larry Randle, Director of Community Services 
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